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	Secretary
	Academic Registrar


	In attendance
	Registrar and Secretary, Director of Estate Management, Director of Finance, Director of Information Systems, Director of Personnel Services, Planning Officer, Head of Public Relations, Deputy Director of External Relations


	CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS


	

	Noted


	
	 1/06

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS


	

	Noted
	The following item was starred for discussion:

10(a) Finance and Strategy Committee

The unstarred items were deemed to have been received or noted and approved by Council as appropriate.


	 2/06

	DECLARATION OF INTERESTS


	

	Noted

	No interests declared.
	 3/06

	MINUTES 


	

	Approved


	The Minutes of the meeting held on 19 December 2005.

	 4/06

	MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES


	

	
	None.


	 5/06

	VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT 


	

	Received
	The Vice-Chancellor gave an oral report which covered:
a) applications and admissions
b) AUT Action
c) Merger of Departments of Computer Science and Electronic Systems Engineering

d) 2008 RAE and metrics

The report is attached to the Minutes as Appendix A.


	 6/06

	FINANCIAL SITUATION


	

	(a)
HEFCE Block Grant 2006-07 (C/06/02)


	

	Noted
	
	 7/06

	(b)
Budget Update 2005/06 and Financial Forecasts for 2008/09 onwards (C/06/03)


	

	Reported
	A deficit of £17k was projected for the current year, although there was also the possibility of a small surplus as a result of two items, VAT-liability and bad-debt provision, which would not be resolved until later in the year.  In addition, the final figure in relation to FRS17 pension figures would not be known until October 2006, after year end. 

	 8/06

	
	The deficit for 2006/07 was currently projected at £1.8m, which included assumed budget savings, although the underlying position was not as bad as the figures suggested.  The deficit was distorted by the investment in the Southend campus and the investment in staff cost reductions, which accounted for £1.1m and £550k respectively.

	 9/06

	
	There were other factors which might adversely affect the figures for 2006/07, including:
· predicted student numbers might be too optimistic and need to be further revised downwards

· pressure on the pay bill resulting from the current industrial action

· cost pressures from increased energy costs

	 10/06

	
	There were also two positive variances not yet included

· extra income from the validation of provision at Colchester Institute

· a 25% increase per student in funding from the Workforce Development Confederation for students on existing fast-track Master’s level programmes in the Department of Health and Human Sciences.

	 11/06

	
	There was a projected surplus of only £4.5m by 2008/09, despite three years of variable tuition fees, £3.5m of staff cost reductions and £1.5m of assumed extra research income from full economic costing.  This total was also at risk from the factors indicated above, especially the possibility of pay costs being considerably above inflation.

	 12/06

	
	The Director of Finance’s view was that the later year forecasts were on the optimistic side which suggested that there was still a considerable amount of work required to achieve an operating margin that provided sufficient comfort.  Over the planning period it appeared that it would be possible to generate sufficient surplus to fund recurrent deficits and the current capital development programme, but did not allow for any additional new capital developments.  Finance and Strategy Committee was completing it’s review of the University’s strategy and would be considering the University’s financial forecasts.  Further planning was necessary for medium to long-term financial viability to be achieved.

	 13/06

	Noted
	The additional cost of 1% added to the salary bill would be approximately £400-500k.  There was concern about the accuracy of student number targets, especially for international students, although there were numerous initiatives relating to international student recruitment intended to strengthen, or at least slow down their rate of decline.  

	 14/06

	
	The increases in energy costs was a particular concern.  The Energy Manager was concentrating on energy management strategies, and careful consideration was being given to new buildings.  Older buildings were more problematic as it required considerable investment to improve their energy efficiency.

	 15/06

	
	It was confirmed that Avon Way was for sale on the open market, without a predetermined purchase price, to let the market decide.  It did provide an investment opportunity for student accommodation, but as it was being offered freehold, it might attract a private housing developer.

	 16/06

	REPORT ON THE UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX SOUTHEND (C/06/04)


	

	Received
	Mr Gore presented his report on the review he had carried out of University of Essex Southend (UoES) development (copy of slides attached as Appendix B).

	 17/06

	Noted
	The original plans for UoES had included proposals for continuing professional development (CPD) courses to be delivered from the refurbished Palace Hotel.  At an earlier stage the CPD element had been regarded as an important element of the business plan.  However, it was no longer regarded as critical, although there was considerable potential if there was appropriate commitment and  academic leadership.  There were some elements of CPD in the School of Entrepreneurship and Business’ business plan, but as the Palace Hotel would not be available until 2008 they were not being worked on as yet.  CPD developments across all campuses were important, and Professor Sherer was working on a university-wide report which would include consideration of how all business-related courses might be coordinated and organised.  

	 18/06

	
	The report had made reference to the possibility of selling one or more of the leases, such as the major retail outlet, or possibly the lease on the health floor of the new building.  It was confirmed that these were contingency arrangements only, and it was noted that special care would need to be given to this in the context of the Primary Healthcare Trust, since it would not normally be acceptable.

	 19/06

	
	The Chair thanked Mr Gore on behalf of Council for the thorough and very valuable work he had undertaken.  Council endorsed the recommendations, noting that the Vice-Chancellor and Southend Steering Group were addressing the major issues and that Council would receive progress reports at regular intervals.

	 20/06

	REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (UNRESERVED BUSINESS) (C/06/05)


	

	Resolved 
	that all recommendations from Senate as set out in the Report from the meeting of Senate held on 22 March 2006 (C/06/05) concerning the following:
i. Appointment of Deans of Faculties

ii. Re-Appointment of Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Academic Development & Regional Development) and change of title of Pro-Vice-Chancellor

iii. Appointment and re-appointment of Heads of Department
iv. Appointment of Appeals Officer
v. Appointment and selection of Deans and Pro-Vice-Chancellors

vi. Approval of Colchester Institute as a strategic partner institution

vii. Amendments to Ordinances and Regulations


	 21/06

	FINANCE & STRATEGY COMMITTEE (C/06/06 & C/06/07)


	

	Approved
	Reports of Finance and Strategy Committee held on 27 February 2006 and 20 March 2006.

 
	 22/06

	Noted
	In response to a question about the additional income from the introduction of variable tuition fees, it was stated that increases to the total salary bill of 3.7% under the framework agreement plus a 3% pay award would erode the additional income.  If there was a higher pay award additional savings would have to be made.


	 23/06

	AUDIT & RISK MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE (C/06/08)


	

	Approved
	Report of the meeting of Audit and Risk Management Committee held on 8 March 2005.


	 24/06

	NOMINATIONS COMMITTEE (C/06/09)


	

	Resolved


	i) that Derek Lewis be nominated to Court for appointment as Pro-Chancellor from 1 August 2006 to 31 July 2009.

ii) that Nicola Colston be appointed as Treasurer, for the remainder of her term of office as a member of Council, from 1 August 2006 – 31 July 2007.

iii) that  the following be co-opted as a member of Council from 1 August 2006 – 31 July 2009:

Philip Tolhurst
Senior Partner, Tolhurst Fisher(Chelmsford & Southend). National Chairman of Raleigh International


	 25/06
 26/06
 27/06

	Resolved


	that the following should be appointed as individual members of Court for the period 1 August 2006 to 31 July 2009:

Jan Stringer

Member of the University’s Spinout Advisory Group.  

Senior Manager Business Development, Global Marine 

Systems Ltd 

Sir James Devitt

Senior Director, CB Richard Ellis Hotels 

Roland Mallinson

Partner, Linklaters. Specialises in intellectual property


	 28/06
 29/06
 30/06

	
	
	

	KEY PERFORMANCE INDICATORS: FINANCE KPIs (C/06/10)


	

	Noted
	
	 31/06

	HONORARY DEGREES 2006 (C/06/11)


	

	Noted


	The names of those to whom Honorary Degrees would be awarded at the University’s graduation ceremonies to be held in July 2006 and at Writtle College’s graduation ceremonies to be held in September 2006.


	 32/06


	THE UNIVERSITY VISITOR (C/06/12)

	

	Noted
	The University would not be approaching the Privy Council to appoint a successor to Sir Philip Otton, who completed his term of office as the University’s Visitor in November 2005.  A student who wished to have a complaint heard was required to apply to the Office of the Independent Adjudicator for Higher Education.

	 33/06

	AMENDMENT TO UNIVERSITY CHARTER (C/06/12)


	

	Resolved


	that the proposal that Privy Council approval should be sought to amend clause 3(b) of the University Charter as follows be approved (new wording underlined):

3(b)
Under conditions prescribed in the Statutes, Ordinances or Regulations to confer and grant Degrees, Diplomas, Certificates and other academic distinctions including degrees, diplomas and other academic distinctions conferred in conjunction with another institution on and to persons who shall have pursued a scheme of study or research approved by the University and shall have passed the examinations or other tests prescribed by the University. 


	 34/06

	CHAIR’S ACTION (C/06/13)

	

	Noted
	Chair’s Action to approve the appointment of Professor Jim Richmond as Acting Head of the Department of Economics, for the period 1st January to 31 July 2006.
	 35/06

	
	
	

	ANY OTHER RESERVED BUSINESS


	

	Noted
	
	 36/06


RESERVED BUSINESS
There was no reserved business

Moira Collett
Academic Registrar

31 May 2006
…………………………………..

Tim Melville-Ross

(Chair of Council)

10 July 2006
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Appendix A

VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT TO COUNCIL
Applications and Admissions

UK and EU undergraduate applications are down by 4.6% and firm acceptances are down by 4.4%. This decline is not too disturbing.  It is in line with, although fractionally more than the national decline, which is due to the introduction of the £3000 fee in the coming academic year. It is  important to remember that it is a drop against the surge of last year when many applicants forwent a gap year in order to beat the £3000 fee.  UK and EU applications to Essex are in fact a little higher than two years ago. 

Essex’s market share has slipped very slightly, for the first time in eleven years.  It is obviously impossible to know whether this is what might be called a market adjustment or the beginning of a bear market for the University.  The 1994 Group campus universities generally saw applications fall by more than the national average, probably because more students are staying at home and commuting to a local university.  It was noticeable that most London universities have had an increase in applications; so have Scotland’s universities from English applicants because the fee differential has widened.  We should be able to meet our UK/EU undergraduate targets although we  may have to rely on Clearing a little more than last year. 

There is a drop in overseas applications of 5%, which again is in line with the national fall of 6%.  Earlier in the year, overseas applications were down by between 10 and 15% so we are pleased that the position has improved significantly since then.  Nonetheless, there is little prospect of a revival of overseas numbers at UG level, although the second cohort of InSearch students – these are fast-track students who directly enter the 2nd year – should add about 50 students to the total and help to mitigate this decline. 

Postgraduate recruitment is at an earlier stage of the cycle than UG recruitment but the signs are that postgraduate recruitment will also face a difficult year.  PGT offers are down by about 7% although, gratifyingly, PGR offers are up 13%, including to overseas applicants.

AUT action

University employers are in dispute with the academic trade unions over a salary claim for between 23% and 34% over three years.  A strike was called on March 8 which received patchy support at the University.  AUT membership is about 40% and under a third supported the strike.  The AUT is also engaging in what it calls action short of a strike, including a boycott of assessment of student assignments and examinations.  At Essex all examinations have been set but currently some written assignments from last term remain unmarked in some departments.

Negotiations between employers and the academic unions have resumed today but there is a very large gap between union demands and what employers consider affordable, even allowing for the exaggeration of negotiating positions, and I do not expect the situation to be resolved before examinations begin in the third week of May.  Probably only a minority, quite likely a small minority, of academic staff will refuse to mark coursework and examinations, but this would inevitably affect the graduation of some final year students.

Our first priority is to our students and our aim is of course to find a means of graduating all of them should the dispute continue into the examination period.  We are currently drawing up contingency plans for the alternative marking of unassessed work and for the graduation of students with incomplete mark grids, and intend to keep students regularly informed of developments.  We shall also look seriously at the possibility of a locally negotiated settlement should national negotiations break down or show little sign of progress for a prolonged period.  Two universities in Scotland have already broken away from national negotiations in an attempt to reach a local settlement and many more are likely to do if national negotiations do not resolve the situation in the next few weeks.  

Merger of Departments of Computer Science and ESE

The Departments of Computer Science and Electronics Systems Engineering are to merge into a single department from October 2007.  The initiative comes from the two departments themselves and has the support of the staff in both departments, as well as the support of the University’s senior management.  It is a natural outcome of growing collaboration between the two departments over the last few years. 

There are a number of factors behind the initiative. Firstly the disciplines of computer science and electronics systems engineering are growing closer together and this trend is likely to continue.  Increasingly courses in the two departments are interchangeable and degree programmes overlap.  There are also research overlaps: joint research programmes are already accommodated in the Networks Centre.  Secondly, a merged department should improve student recruitment, which is in serious decline at present.  It would make it easier to put on attractive degree programmes drawing on both departments.  Thirdly, a much stronger submission to the 2008 RAE could be made if research groups in ESE could be submitted to the Computer Science panel; the case for doing so would be further strengthened if it was part of a long-term plan to integrate the departments.  There are successful precedents for such mergers elsewhere.  A joint implementation group based in both departments has been established and has started work.

RAE and metrics

Gordon Brown’s pre-budget statement included a little-noticed proposal which will, if carried out, have a significant impact on universities.  The proposal is that the current RAE system for allocating the block grant, which relies on peer review and allocates grades to each department, should be replaced by one based on so-called metrics, i.e. one or more statistical indicators, of which the most likely would be Research Council income.  There is a strong hint that the 2008 RAE should if possible be based on metrics and a clear stipulation that the following RAE will be.  The grounds appear to be assumed cost savings and greater efficiency.

A system based on Research Council income would benefit universities with medical schools, because of the cost of medical research, at the expense of universities with a research bias towards the social sciences and arts, such as Essex. We would lose about £2.6m p.a. if the existing RAE pot was distributed according to Research Council income, and most of our 1994 Group counterparts would lose considerably more.  I believe it is now very unlikely that the basis of the forthcoming 2008 RAE will be switched to metrics because there is strong and widespread opposition to such a change in the sector, but the successor to it, whenever it should be introduced, is very likely to be based on statistical indicators, particularly for the laboratory sciences.

IMC

8 May 2006
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